MINUTES OF THE KINGTON LANGLEY ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
HELD ON TUESDAY 16th MAY 2022 AT THE UNION CHAPEL, MIDDLE COMMON COMMENCING AT 7.30 PM
Present: Cllr G Trickey (Chair), Cllr. C Armor, Cllr. Lawer, Cllr. Sealy, Cllr. G Tayler, Cllr. G Watson, Mrs. Sue Hart (Clerk) and 21 members of the public.
MINUTES
	1.023
	Apologies for absence were received from County Councillor Howard Greenman, Head of Langley Fitzurse School Karen Winterburn, Cllr. Lindi Reynolds and Cllr Sue Pattemore


	2.023
	Minutes of Annual Parish Meeting held on 17 May 2022
The above minutes had been posted onto the Parish Council website at kingtonlangley.org therefore not read out at the meeting.  On a proposal from Cllr Lawer, seconded by Cllr. Armor, IT WAS RESOLVED that the Chair, Cllr. Trickey, sign the Minutes as a true record. 

	3.023
	Matters Arising from above minutes
There were no matters arising. 


	4.023
	Correspondence
There was no correspondence received. 


	5.023

	Kin House - Update and Future Plans
Mr Matt Harvey, responsible for the redevelopment of the former Greathouse site, said that they had been able to put the estate grounds back together again and the next project is to develop the more recently acquired buildings into a café / coffee shop given the Hit or Miss is no longer active. The most important consideration is to provide safe pedestrian access for villagers and to ideally slow traffic down from the current 40 mph. The Pre-Application has already been carried out and had been considered OK in principle. The planning application is already prepared but they were hoping to layer in a Highways aspect so the timing for its submission may depend on Highways and dropping the speed limit.
The business model for Kin House as a hotel for exclusive private parties and corporate events is working well and they have a busy year ahead.

A question was raised about how much parking Kin House had on site and handling parking for big events. Mr Harvey said that a particular event which had resulted in cars parking on Lower Common would ideally not happen again.



	6.023
	Your Wiltshire Councillor. Cllr Howard Greenman. Report produced by Cllr Greenman and read by the Clerk. The full report follows the minutes below. 



	7.023
	Wiltshire Police

The Police Community Support Officer, Lewis Hawkins, was unable to attend the meeting. 

	8.023
	Chair’s Report and Parish Finance Update. Cllr. Graham Trickey (Chair) 
A significant part of the activities of any Parish Council continues to be to consider planning applications received for the Parish and to take a clear position on why we agree or disagree with any application based on the existing National & Wiltshire Planning policies. During the last 12 months, we have responded to 27 planning. Although many of these are considered quite straight forward after review by the councillors, there are still a number that take a lot of work to examine and then write supporting documents on our position. During this year – we supported 88% of the applications but objected to 6 applications.

I would like to thank Cllr. Lawer for his hard work in investigating each planning application received and for producing notes and a proposed position for discussion during a Parish Council meeting. Our Clerk is also often asked to negotiate extensions to the deadlines for comments to fit in with our PC meeting schedule. I would also like to thank the members of the public that have expressed their own views on planning applications during our meetings – your involvement and opinion is always valued!

An application for approval of 44 lodges at the Plough Lane Caravan site was called in to the North Wiltshire Planning Committee in December 22 for discussion. I attended with a villager and we both spoke in opposition to this application supported by Cllr. Greenman. I am pleased to say that the application was refused with clear reasons given as to why it is unacceptable. They stated that the scale of development would have an unacceptable impact on the character of the settlement and its landscape setting. They also that the proposed method of surface water drainage was not acceptable.

We are still trying to progress enforcement of the decision by the Planning Department to refuse retrospective planning applications for stable blocks and a wellness block in the Lime Tree Stables. Due to the change of personnel and lack of resources of the Planning Department this has yet to be implemented but potential purchasers are being made aware of the situation.

We have recently been notified that a company called Eden Renewables are planning to submit a planning application to build a solar farm which will involve land in both Kington St Michael and Kington Langley. Prior to formal public consultation a series of collaborative workshops have been planned which gives the opportunity for the local communities to come up with proposals to minimise visual impact and make the most of the area, not all of which will be used for the solar panels. 

The biggest activity of the Parish Council this year has been the installation of the Grasscrete parking area for use by the school, Union Chapel, and the Church. I believe that this has quite significantly improved the safety during the drop off and pick-up times for children by allowing cars to be parked off the road safely.  This installation required us to take out a new Public Works Board Loan of £32,000 over 15 years and the Parish Council felt this was needed to improve safety and ensure easier parking. We have been waiting for better weather to do the final levelling of the ground next to the Grasscrete and this should be completed very soon.

The Chair thanked Cllr Armor for his work in managing the project.

We also invested in a Speed Indicator Device which is in operation on Middle Common. Using this we have been able to confirm that installation of the Grasscrete has not caused any significant increase in speed due to the new road layout. The device can be moved and will be installed in another part of the village shortly.
The KLimate Change project has facilitated the purchase a Thermal Imaging Camera which gave useful results to villagers who participated in having their houses assessed last winter. As a result of feedback from last year’s Annual Parish Meeting, this year we are implementing a “No Mow” trial to encourage wildlife on our greens and Registered Commons.

We also decided to help the children of our village school to celebrate and remember the event of the Coronation by purchasing a Coronation Mug for each child. Thanks are due to the Scarecrow Committee for their donation to help with funding.

The Parish Council continues to keep its annual expenditure under strict control. 
Our biggest expense this year was the Grasscrete area in front of the school. This cost us nearly £67,000 including VAT which was partially supported by a Public Works Loan Board Loan of £32000 over 15 years. Careful planning last year also meant that we could release £6000 from our reserves to help with this spend. 

It is recommended that Parish Councils maintain reserves of at least 50% of typical annual precept which we continue to do with our new year reserves starting at 81%.

Finally, I would like to thank Cllr. Reynolds who writes a one-page summary of each Parish Council meeting for the village magazine. We hope that together with the agenda and minutes of all meetings which are available from the website at kingtonlangley.org this helps villagers to better understand the issues that are being discussed at each Parish Council meeting. We always welcome all members of the public to our meetings which are now held here in the Union Chapel, and we will always be pleased to see you!


	9.023
	Langley Fitzurse School. Report produced by Karen Winterburn and read by Cllr Trickey. The full report follows the minutes below. 


	10.023
	The Charitable Incorporated Organisation (Kington Langley Village Hall) Report produced and read by Julia Cook. The full report follows the minutes below. 



	11.023


	Scarecrows Weekend – Update from Steve Howe

The next Scarecrows Weekend, which will be held on Saturday 18th and Sunday 19th June will be the 21st Festival. Money from the Elizabeth Coles Award last year was awarded to Bath Mencap and the Gateway Sports Club both of which have benefited people in the village, and which receive no government funding.
Last year the Festival broke the £10K barrier for the first time. People have asked where the money goes – a large part goes to the Elizabeth Coles Award. In addition, donations to village organisations and activities are very wide-ranging including St. Peters Church, the Union Chapel, the Defibrillator fund, the XMAS lunch, Village Hall, Croquet, etc.

New people have joined the committee and this year the theme is “Games”. Support facilities are already being booked and there are new stalls including the metal detectorist. More volunteers are still needed.
Parking may be more of a challenge because Church Farm is no longer available. The Committee were hoping to use the newly installed Grasscrete area in front of the school for disabled parking.

This year a plan is in place to build reusable picnic benches so the Committee are looking for volunteers who can store them for the year.



	12.023
	School Parking Project – Cllr. Armor.  Report produced and read by Cllr. Charlie Armor.
At last year's public meeting we reported on the consulting process we had gone through with village residents, the school, parents and the Wiltshire Council Highways Department before finalising a design. We then went through a selection process that resulted in Thornbury Surfacing being chosen to do the work at a total cost of £55k + VAT.
At that point we hoped to get the work done over the school summer holidays to minimise disruption through the village, but delays to the Public Works Loan Board approval process meant the window was missed. In the end the work was done over the school half term in Oct '22.
One upside of this was that the new SID had been in place for two months before work started, so we have been able to compare average speeds before and after the changes were made.
Because the work was done later in the year than hoped the site was left muddy and it wasn't possible to reseed it. 5% of the payment has been withheld until the verge has been graded and reseeded. This is scheduled to be done in the coming half term (27th May to 4th June).
The work has made a significant improvement to the congestion at school pickup and drop-off and has been well received by both the school and parents. The stats gathered by the new Speed Indicator Device suggest that there has been little or no impact on the average speed or volume of traffic through Middle Common.


	13.023
	KLimate Change. Cllr. G Watson. Report produced and read by Cllr. G Watson. For full report see below.



	14.023
	Community Speed Watch (CSW). Report produced by Cllr Lindi Reynolds read by the Clerk. 
First of all, a big thank you to all the motorists & who wave, smile or give us a thumbs up as they pass us. We do see other hand signals on occasions, but we won’t dwell on those. Since the last APM we have completed 67 watches recorded 12,166 vehicles and reported 626 speeders, including 16 at 45+mph.

We are very grateful to Lewis Hawkins, our local PCSO, who takes a keen interest in our activities and has persuaded the enforcement team to visit us on several occasions and they have referred several drivers for speed awareness courses. 

For newer residents who may not have heard my report before I should explain that we are only allowed to undertake speed watch at sites approved by the police. This is not only for our safety but also for the safety of speeding drivers who break suddenly at the site of a yellow jacket! We are not allowed to undertake watches in the rain – not because we are afraid of getting wet but again for the safety of speeding drivers who may skid if they break suddenly. We have also found that the paper goes soggy in the rain, and we cannot write down registrations! For your reassurance the device we use only records the speed of vehicles and this is deleted when the button is pressed again. 
We make a written record of the vehicle colour, registration, classification and time which we then pass on to the central team who will issue warning letters or organise police visits.    

A watch usually lasts 1 hour, and we usually record about 250 vehicles passing us. Since we started the percentage of speeding drivers has halved but it is still about 5%. This month in particular we have seen some incredibly silly driving – for example a vehicle overtaking a slower car as they started to descend Plough Hill and three cars clearly racing each other down the hill at 40+ mph.

 If you would be interested in joining the speed watch team please do get in touch with Julia Cook or me.



	15.023
	Implementation of Speed Indication Device. Report produced and read by Cllr Graham Trickey. 
This is the first full year of operation of the SID. Average eastbound recordings were 25.7 MPH, westbound 26.8 which is just over 1% down on the initial numbers reported by the SID.

The highest speed recorded was 69MPH eastbound on Thursday April 25th at 02.00 am.

Currently seeing 85%ile speeds of less than 24MPH in both directions which is well below the level of 34.9 mph when further action can be taken.

We have an alternative location for the SID at the junction of Lower Common and Days Lane which we plan to also use. 

The Parish Council is keen to encourage speed reduction and are currently helping to support the reduction in speed from 40 mph past Kin House. The first step is to measure the current speed and a speed survey is due to be undertaken during the early summer. We are working with Kin House to put feedback into their Planning Application for a Coffee Shop. 

Wavin lorries continue to use the route as a result of difficulties with traffic flow when trying to join the Northbound A350 at the Kilverts Way roundabout. However, they have implemented a 1-way system for their lorries meaning that lorries will come down the A350 on their way back to Wavin rather than driving past Kin House. Wavin managers attended the May Parish Council meeting, and we are collaborating with them to encourage Wiltshire Council to review the way in which traffic flow is managed at that roundabout.


	16.023
	Village Defibrillator. Report produced by Cllr Lindi Reynolds read by the Clerk. 
As I’m sure you are aware we have 3 public access defibrillators. They are situated at The Village Hall, SN15 5NJ : The Stables Ashes Lane SN15 5NP and on the side of The Bungalow Plough Lane, SN15 5PS. 

The machines are checked weekly to make sure they are in full working order, and I make a monthly report to Circuit, the service linked to the ambulance service. 

If you are asked to bring one of the defibrillators to an emergency, you do not need a code – simply open the box and take the whole unit in its carry case to the patient. The machine is very easy to use with clear verbal instructions. There is a set of CPR assistance pads connected to the machine, so it is ready for use. If the machine is used please notify me or Councillor Sue Pattemore, our contact details are with the machine, as soon as possible as the pads will need to be changed, and a report made to the Ambulance Service. 

The pads are changed every two years even if they have not been used and the batteries every four years. Our complete care package which provided 1 set of pads for each unit free of charge expires this year so we are very grateful to the scarecrow committee for their generous donation which will enable us to buy replacement sets as needed.

 We hope the machines will never be needed but we should all know what to do in the case of an emergency. Information about the defibrillators and a short video of how to use the units are available on the village website. I am notified when the ambulance service has advised a caller to take a machine to the patient. They have been taken to incidents several times this year but were only used on one occasion. Although the patient did not require a “shock” the family expressed their gratitude that the facility was available and said it was very reassuring to know they had done everything possible before the ambulance arrived.



	17.023

	Lytes Almshouses Report. Report produced by Cllr Lindi Reynolds read by the Clerk. 

For those who are unfamiliar with the Alms Houses the purpose of the Charity is to provide housing for the elderly and needy. The main activity of the Charity is to maintain the nine Alms-houses to a high standard. The Charity also offers allotments to members of the public in the villages. 

The trustees are representatives from Kington St Michael and Kington Langley, and we were very pleased to welcome Mr Michael Lees to the meeting in March as the PCC representative for Kington Langley. 

There were five applicants for a recent vacancy at the Alms-houses and after short listing and interviews the successful applicant took up residence in February.

The major renovations required at 82/82a Kington St Michael were completed this year, much to delight of the two residents. The work was funded through a combination or the charity’s own funds, and the loan facility provided by the Charity Bank. Many smaller renovations and upgrades have been undertaken throughout the year.

No 20 became vacant in Autumn 2022 and it was decided that as it was not suitable as an alms house it would be sold with the proceeds being used to the benefit of residents. Due to the uncertain market at the time Trustees were advised that it would be better to rent out the property until things stabilise. The successful applicants moved into the property in November 2022.

In October the trustees held a very successful tea party for residents at Kington Café. It was a great opportunity for us to get to know each other in a relaxed atmosphere.



	18.023
	Rights of Way (ROW).  Report produced and read by Cllr Max Sealy. 

The Parish Council aims to work closely with landowners to ensure that footpaths and bridleways are well maintained and open for use. We see the work as a rolling programme to maintain and improve gradually using volunteer help and not to put pressure on PC budgets or WC scarce resources in this area.

The main project last year was Byway 34 which is well used by village and makes a good circular walk.  With help from volunteers, excess vegetation has been cleared and the diches were dug which vastly improved the surface drainage.  Further work will be carried out in 2023 to resurface using material provide by Wiltshire Council.

Byway 34a has been partially cleared by parishioners and the plan is to dig a side ditch to improve drainage.
Winvic contractors working on the St Modwen site as part of their Community Engagement have offered to spend some time on local volunteering projects and these projects would make good use of their resources – people and machinery. 

KLAN11 – which is the bridleway to the south of Kin House needs restoration and is important as it opens up access to KLAN 12 and 13 and ultimately to both Sutton Benger and Langley Burrell.  I met with Kin House and Tom Collins who is the landowner to the south and we agreed a plan to clear and dig out the ditches along that route to open it up. 

There needs to be a project to renovate the path on the opposite side of the road to Kin House which leads to Byway 34 (known as Badger Alley) particularly if the Coffee Shop project is implemented.

We always welcome comments from parishioners and would be happy to follow these up with Wiltshire Council and landowners as appropriate. Including if you notice anything that needs fixing.


	19.023
	Any Other Business

No other business had been given to the Clerk.



MEETING CLOSED AT 8:55 PM
Minute 6.023 – Your Wiltshire Councillor - Cllr Howard Greenman

It's good to be able to report to you on this my 14th Annual Parish Report.

 We seem to be gradually emerging from the grip of Covid19 although there can be no doubt that it has been a dark era that has left its' mark. That together with the continuing war in the Ukraine and recent industrial unrest has faced Wiltshire Council with some challenges on a number of fronts. I’d like to deal with a couple of them; the first one coming with an invitation too. 

There is little doubt that the NHS have experienced considerable pressures on their capacity and waiting times across the spectrum of health provision have suffered as a consequence. One area in which necessary support can be given in is that of providing a safe environment for those well enough to leave hospital, but not yet ready to return home. This may be because they are waiting for adaptations to be made for their home, or simply because they need time to recover or gain confidence. Wiltshire Council are working closely with the NHS then to launch a new service, the 'Shared Lives Home from Hospital Service'. Wiltshire Council are looking for Shared Lives carers to help deliver this very important service for periods of up to 12 weeks. Shared Lives Carers are paid £850 per week per person, for the Home from Hospital service. Carers are self-employed and eligible for tax breaks and can claim mileage and have access to a range of other Wiltshire Council benefits. 

Can you help ensure that our hospitals run more efficiently and that our doctors and nurses are not run ragged, and additionally that patients are able to recuperate well? More information is available at 'Becoming a Carer - Wiltshire Council'. Thank you. 

Our budgets are under pressure too although happily Wiltshire Council are not suffering the budgetary difficulties some neighbouring authorities are, with external auditors and responsible finance officers alike refusing to sign off the budgets. There is no room for complacency though, although our budget of £465m is well placed to ensure a balanced operating budget for the next few years. Budgetary spend and increases of particular note are:

· Whole Life pathway ( mental health, autism, learning disabilities) £96m, an increase of £11m.

· Living and Ageing well (adult care) £83m, an increase of £15m.

· Families and Children, £63m, an increase of £2m.

· Environment which includes waste and recycling, £48m, an increase of £4m.

· Highways and Transport £41m, an increase of £3m.

· Education and skills£29m, an increase of £6m. 

On another note, I have received a number of emails reference waste and recycling over the last year, and am conscious of some areas of concern and in fact complaint too. It has been suggested to me that Wiltshire Council need to be more focused on food waste recycling and I agree, although it is an expensive service to implement. I am hopeful though that by my next report we will have a food recycling program in place. In the meantime, please note that Wiltshire Council are offering discounted food composters called a Green Johanna for £60 ( normally £129.99). More information is online at 'Reducing your waste and composting- Wiltshire Council.'

There have been some complaints too about refuse collectors investigating the contents of bins to ensure the contents are in the correct bin. Wiltshire Council received £2.24m in the first six months of this year for recycling commodity. However, this sum is very much reduced if there is contamination so by way of reminder please note the following: 

· Only recyclables are put in blue bins, not general waste or nappies.

· Flexible or soft plastics such as bread bags and packaging film or carrier bags should be placed in residual waste.

· Polystyrene and non-paper wrapping paper to be put into residual waste. 

· Scrap metals such as biscuit tins can be recycled but car parts cannot.

And finally, Wiltshire Council have now introduced a kerbside battery collection service. Batteries such as D,C AA,AAA,9V and button-type batteries can now be recycled. Please put them in a sealed transparent plastic bag on top of the blue lined bin. 

On a personal note, I continue to serve on the Health Select Committee hence my passion for the Shared Lives Home from Hospital service above, and I remain chair of the Strategic Planning Committee which has seen a number of challenges from planning applications over the last year from Waste Incinerators and Solar Farms to large scale house build programs. As an authority we continue to be under the cosh with an apparent shortfall in the five-year housing land supply which is a government set target for housing delivery. I have made a number of representations to central government including writing directly to Michael Gove MP over this unfair metric which does force in my view house build programs in communities where it would be inappropriate. Correspondence I have received from The Rt Hon Michael Gove MP, Secretary of State for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities assure me that planning policy is changing in this regard. However, what it also makes clear is the continued need to have a Neighbourhood Plan in place. I am pleased to report that although greater weight has been given in the past to NPs of less than two years old, that will be dispensed with, and more authority given to the decision maker, that being Wiltshire Council. In my view then Neighbourhood Plan Teams have everything to play for and must continue to secure their own NP for their own communities particularly where there is not one in place at the present time. 


I thank you once again for your time and support too over the last year. The parishes I represent once again have proved a delight to work with and make my job a lot easier and more pleasant in the process. Should you need my help or advice please do contact me on my Wiltshire Council email address. 

Minute 9.023 - School Report for Kington Langley Parish Council Annual Meeting 

Thank you for your invitation to the Parish Council’s Annual Meeting. Unfortunately, I am unable to attend this evening. Please accept this report in my absence.

The last 12 months have been particularly busy at Langley Fitzurse Church of England. It has been a time of evaluation and reflection, identifying next steps, projects and developments as the school moves forwards.

Staffing Update

This year we have welcomed new staff to the team, this includes Ms. Cox as our new Admin Officer now that Mrs. Howe has retired. It is lovely however that Mrs. and Mr. Howe continue to support the school and this this term have returned to teach our children Maypole and are leading a Scarecrow workshop this week.  We have also welcomed Mrs. Alison Flynn, Mrs. Shoubridge and Miss Tomlinson to the teaching team.

Collaborative work across the Federation continues with Office and Premises roles; and our shared Governing Body and Executive Headteacher.

School Developments

This year, in particular, we have focused on improving the existing learning environment. Working with the PTA and by using our capital funding we have refurbished the school library and foyer. This is the central hub of the school which encompasses the entrance and small group break out space. We have also been working on the outdoor learning for our Early Years children and last summer together with a working party of parents set to expanding this area within the school grounds. 

The children together with the Worship Council have also been developing and outdoor Reflection Area with hopefully better weather children can use more.

The number on roll at Langley is now 103 children. Whilst this demonstrates a thriving school where parents wish to send their child, it also poses a challenge for learning space within the school building. The Governing Body are currently commissioning a feasibility study to explore how we can best use the space within the school’s footprint. Working alongside the Local Authority, we hope to be able to improve the learning accommodation of the school and ensure that Langley Fitzurse is a school continues to be a place that is safe, nurturing and meet the needs of all its learners.

Any plans or future developments will be, of course, be in consultation with the village community.  

This term we have launched our new school website, which we hope our new website is more user friendly, easier to navigate and is the window to our school sharing key information with our stakeholders. Please visit our school’s website www.langleyfitzurse.wilts.sch.uk for more information.  

I wish to take this opportunity to thank the Parish Council for their works on parking outside the school. This has made a huge impact particularly at drop off and pick times in ensuring that congestion has been reduced and for the safety of our children. I continue to remind our community regarding respectful parking in the village at these times.

Amaze, Excite, Inspire

We continue to evaluate how our school practices reflect the school’s vision:

To ‘Amaze, Excite and Inspire’ a confident, happy and resilient school community. To be an inclusive church school where everyone can be the best God has made them to be.
As a church school we work closely with the diocese, church leaders and neighbouring schools to encourage and support the Christian Ethos of the school. This year, the school will have a SIAMs Inspection: Statutory Inspection for all Anglican and Methodist Schools – this is an inspection that is carried out for all Church of England Schools and evaluates the school based on the following areas:

· Vision and Leadership

· Knowledge, Wisdom and Skills

· Character Development – Hope Aspiration and Courageous Advocacy

· Community and Living Well Together 

· Dignity and Respect

· Impact of Collective Worship

· Effectiveness of Religious Education

The school’s 11 by 11 continues also to be an integral part of our curriculum. From the whole school Big Dig that took place a little later than planned (December 2022) to attending live performances such as theatre trips for all children, residential trips for our older children and our commitment to music and learning to play an instrument for all children. Year 3 and Year 4 all learn to play the Violin as part of the First Access programme. This year also we have taken part in STEM week linking with a local college and vet.

The LFSSQ Governors continue to work tirelessly to support the children and staff at Langley Fitzurse. They are an integral part of the school community, and it is important to remember that they are volunteers and often are juggling work commitments and family life on top of the demands of being a Governor. They have this year, contributed articles to the Village Magazine, which I hope has been successful in raising their profile within the school and village community.   As Executive Headteacher I wish to thank them at this forum for the dedication and support.

And finally

Langley Fitzurse CE School are holding their May Fair on Friday 19th May at 3.00pm and I would like to take this opportunity to extend an invitation for you to join us. You will enjoy Year 6 led stalls, a Maypole performance and of course a warm welcome. We are also hoping to run a plant stall and should anyone have surplus plants that they could be able to donate to the stall we would be very grateful. These could be dropped into school any time this week.

Following the May Fare, the school would like to set up a Produce Swap Station outside the school. This, we hope, will support any parents or the village community with growing produce and/or plants at home. A shelf will be set up outside the school gate from Monday 23rd May for this to take place and run for along as it possibly can. The hope is that during the summer surplus produce can replace seedlings and plants!

Minute 10.023  The Charitable Incorporated Organisation (Kington Langley Village Hall)
These 12 months since the last Annual Meeting have seen us return to normal use with no restrictions in place. A blessed relief for all. 

We now have 28 regular users, although some of these are monthly or seasonal. Use is made of both the hall and the committee room. A full range of activities take place on a regular basis catering for a wide range of users from babies through to those of more advanced years! Activities encompass those that are physical, creative, musical, social and educational. 

In addition to our regular users, children’s parties, adult and family events keep the hall in almost constant use. We had one wedding in September and have a couple more booked for this summer. Sadly, we have also had to host a few funeral wakes. 

The hall was again used for the Christmas meal for retired villagers; this is a popular event organised through the WI and supported by the Guitar Club who donate their time to provide the much-appreciated entertainment. A donation from the Scarecrows towards the costs enabled most of the donations taken on the evening to be donated to charity. This past year the charity was Doorway. 

Rural Arts Touring, operated through Pound Arts, only re-started this February. Unfortunately, we were not able to gain any of the bookings we wanted.
We had though, prior to their re-starting, made our own booking for Bowjangles who will be coming to us on Saturday 7th October. For those who haven’t seen them before, and they have been very popular on their previous visits, Bowjangles are an all-singing, all-dancing string quartet. We are hoping for a full house, so put the date in your diaries now! 

Financially, the hall continues to be in a robust and secure position.
Our funds during 2022 were boosted by an extremely generous bequest from Dennis Gill’s estate. Dennis, who died in 2020, had been Chairman of the village hall for 17 years and a trustee for many years before that. We now have a framed photograph displayed in the hall to commemorate his service to the hall. 

Not surprisingly, utility costs have risen by 57% when compared with the pre-Covid closures; we are fortunate in having our solar panels that help offset this partially. 

Facilities management has been an issue over the last year; after several attempts to fill this position we were fortunate that Amy Tayler has stepped forward to take on this role and her work is being much appreciated by our users. 

Our hire charges have remained fixed since 2012; this is a situation that remains under constant review. If inflation forces an increase, regular users would be given
6 months’ notice and we would aim to load the increase towards business / commercial users. 

Hugh Collins has joined the Trustees and has taken on the role of Chair of the Grounds sub-committee. The storage container that was in the far corner of the field has been removed and the rubbish that was behind it will be removed shortly. There were issues with some users parking on the field when conditions were not suitable, some had to be towed off and the ground was left in a very damaged condition! 

The repairs to the ground around the children’s play area were completed in the autumn. 

The Project Group have been working hard to develop the plans for the pavilion replacement package.
The plans for this extension, which amongst other benefits will provide an accessible toilet during daylight hours, have now gone to the County Planning Committee and can be viewed via the Wiltshire Council website. In the meantime, we are issuing invitations to tender for the building works. 

Our Annual General Meeting will take place in the hall on Wednesday 19th July. All are welcome. 

Minute 13.023 – KLimate Change Report – Cllr Graham Watson
The climate crisis has rarely been out of the news over the past year. The experts say we are seeing the increasing effects of climate change, all over the world. Combatting climate change will require massive changes, worldwide, and soon. Some of you may be frustrated by the lack of action. Most change needs to be driven by governments, but individual change is needed too, we need to think about our “carbon footprint”, and do what we can to minimise it, of offset it.

In April last year we carried out the first Climate Action survey to see how the parish council could help residents take positive action. The three ideas that received the most favourable feedback from residents are being taken forward.

The Parish Council purchased a thermal imaging camera in September, and a scheme has been running since then to visit people’s homes and try and spot issues with insulation and draughts. Volunteers familiarised themselves with the camera and its use, and we ended up with 5 active volunteers who inspected about 32 houses (including their own). Many issues were found, some expensive to fix, but others easy to fix even by the residents themselves. Fertile areas for problems included ceilings, house alterations & extensions, and doors. Unexpectedly cold areas hinted at draughts or poor insulation. And outside we could occasionally see unexpectedly warm areas for example heat from radiators escaping outwards.  The feedback from residents was good; for some, they gained peace of mind that there was nothing seriously wrong with the insulation of their home, for others, they found opportunities to improve things.

For good results you need a warm house and cold weather, so the scheme will be suspended until the Autumn. And of course, the thermal camera isn’t just for residential property – our volunteers would be happy to venture into schools, businesses etc. 

I want to thank the volunteers, particularly Gary Pate and James Webb, for their time and effort in arranging appointments and visiting residents’ houses.

The second idea that received a lot of positive feedback was to reduce the amount of mowing on verges and commons. As publicised in the February edition of the parish magazine, this will be trialled in 6 small areas across the village this year. The registered commons and many verges are cut by the contractor appointed by the parish council seven times a year, that is, monthly in the growing season. Reduced mowing will mean 2 cuts a year, once in Spring and once in the Autumn. The main benefit – over time – is a biodiversity benefit, although there is also a slight reduction in in CO2 emissions.

The trial is exactly that. The PC has no preconceived ideas of which areas – if any – should be left uncut, and how extensive such areas should be. The hope is that – over time – these areas will show much more variety of flowers and thereby add to the beauty and interest of the green areas of the village, provide food for bees, etc. The area outside Langley Chase farm on Plough Hill is already managed in this way. Cowslips and orchids can be seen, as well as many other flowers rare in the rest of the village.

The trial areas are as follows:

· extending the area outside of Langley Chase farm up to the bench

· a strip of Upper Common, running parallel to the main road

· the verge on the north side of the road outside Chedd’s Cottage

· the verge on the south side of the road between the Millennium Footpath and Sedgebrook house
· the verge to the West (left side) of Days Lane 100 yards up from Newlands Green, before Lypgate

· and finally, the largest area: one section of Lower Common, opposite Kin House

These areas are noted on the kingtonlangley.org website, and indeed, are actively growing, having avoided the last mowing.

Over the summer we expect these areas to grow long grass. Traffic views will not be obscured. We hope to collect the clippings of the autumn mowing, to reduce fertility of these areas which will help encourage wildflowers.

An ecological survey will be done to measure any improvement in biodiversity of these sites.

We are in the process of appointing “guardians” for each site, who will keep an eye open for any issues, and may encourage wildflowers, in the future.

We expect the trial to last for two seasons i.e., two years. We are open to feedback about the scheme. Please email getinvolved@kingtonlangley.org.

One final thought on this: from what I read in the newspapers, letting parts of your garden go wild is quite a trend. What were weeds, are now part of garden designs! Whether it’s “no mow May” or let it go wild all summer, it’s not too late to start!

The third idea which received a lot of positive feedback was increased planting of trees around the village. Kington Langley has a lot of wide-open spaces and so there is certainly scope for more tree planting. But it has to be done sensitively and take into account the local residents’ opinions. A few trees here or there won’t do much for our carbon footprint, but offer many potential benefits, and countering the effects of climate change: slowing wind speeds, offering shade on hot days, reducing water run-off. The right tree in the right place could become a much-loved feature in the village for decades to come. But we need to have the right process for proceeding with this idea. If anyone wishes to help with this, then please email getinvolved@kingtonlangley.org.

In fact, given the scale of the problem, there is so much more we could be doing and should be doing. Composting food waste, promoting carbon offsetting schemes, encouraging car sharing, reducing what we buy in the first place (maybe sharing tools, helping repair what we already have, re-using and recycling, etc etc.) But we need volunteers to get things happening. As I say, if you want to get involved then see me after the meeting or (as I said) email getinvolved@kingtonlangley.org.

Notes

Kington Langley Climate Action Survey had a 16.7% response rate.

As reported recently, half of Britain and Ireland’s native plants have declined over the past 20 years. (Plant Atlas 2020).

The UK has lost nearly 97% of flower rich meadows since the 1970s, and with them gone are vital food needed by pollinators, like bees and butterflies. (Plantlife.org.uk website.)
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